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28 SEPTEMBER 2020
PR 10-20 | CHANGES TO THE CURRENT PLANNING SYSTEM

| am writing in response to the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local
Government (MHCLG) ‘Changes to the current planning system’ consultation.

The National Association of Local Councils (NALC) is the nationally recognised
membership and support organisation representing the interests of around 10,000
parish and town councils and many parish meetings in England, 70% of which are
situated in rural areas. Local (parish and town) councils are the backlbone of our
democracy and closest to local people, providing our neighbourhoods, villages,
towns and small cities with a democratic voice and structure for taking action,
contributing in excess of £2 billion of community investment to supporting and
improving local communities and delivering neighbourhood level services.

Executive summary

T NALC agrees with the government that the planning system could be
improved and should have more emphasis on building design, (we endorse the
recommendations in the report ‘Living with beauty’ published by the Building
Better, Building Beautiful Commission:
(https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/living-with-beauty-report-of-
the-building-better-building-beautiful-commission) .

1 However, NALC urges MHCLG to re-think the changes it has proposed in the
Planning White Paper and in ‘Changes to the Current Planning System’. The
changes would result in a democratic deficit and less community involvement
and would not tackle the key issue slowing down the delivery of more housing
that was identified by Sir Oliver Letwin in his report ‘Independent Review of
Build Out’ which he presented to parliament in October 2018
(https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/upload
s/attachment_data/file/752124/Letwin_review_web_version.pdf ).

M Sir Oliver Letwin identified that the key problem was the market absorption
rate (i.e. the rate at which builders were prepared to deliver homes which
would ensure their market price in any given local area was not affected in an
adverse manner). Sir Oliver, whose report was commissioned by the
chancellor of the exchequer, expressed support for master planning (which is
not mentioned in the current consultation documents) and the use of Section
106 agreements (which, it is proposed, should be dropped, despite these
agreements having delivered significant affordable housing). Master planning
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is eminently sensible and 106 agreements have been very successful in
delivering affordable housing.

1 Whilst the narrative in the two consultation documents says much about
having a planning system that is fit for purpose, inclusive and which improves
public trust, the proposals come on top of a significant extension to permitted
development rights and they:

0 Dictate the amount of housing each Local Planning Authority (LPA) has to
deliver, based on an algorithm geared to delivering over 300,000 housing
units per year - despite a lack of verisimilitude for that over-arching figure
and despite falling population projections.

0 Require LPAs to divide all land into one of three (or possibly only two)
zones, ensuring that the two development zones (‘Growth’ and ‘Renewal’)
together are large enough to accommodate the housing they have been
instructed centrally to supply, thereby forcing the LPAs to not place land in
the ‘Protected’ zone which would be worthy of being there.

o Allow only 30 months for the evolution of and consultation on Local Plans
and thereafter remove from principal authorities the right to decide on
planning applications on a case by case basis and the right of local councils
to comment upon them.

0 Abolish Sustainability Appraisals and question the value of the ‘Duty to Co-
operate’ between neighbouring local authorities and Strategic
Environmental Assessments.

o0 Do nothing to strengthen Neighbourhood Plans and stop them from being
overturned when principal authorities cannot meet housing delivery
numbers or any land tests that may apply and do not tackle the community
capacity problem if they have to be reviewed five yearly.

0 Do not recommend that a percentage of the income to LPAs from
developers is automatically distributed via local councils for the benefit of
their local communities.

0o Do not align with the climate change agenda (NALC has declared a climate
emergency).

Consultation questions
NALC’s responses to the consultation questions are as follows:

1. Do you agree that planning practice guidance should be amended to specify
that the appropriate baseline for the standard method is whichever is the higher
of the level of 0.5% of housing stock in each local authority area OR the latest
household projections averaged over a 10-year period?

1
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No. There are any number of pitfalls in adopting a standard methodology for
complex planning issues. The proposed approach for generating housing numbers
of taking three disparate baselines - existing stock levels, household projections
and affordability ratios - appears to have been devised in order to arrive at a
national headline housing figure of over 300,000 per year. But the intention is to
only abide by the housing projection figures so long as they produce a figure of
300,000 or above. If they do not, they are to be dismissed as not robust.

From our perspective, developers (as the Local Government Association recently
confirmed), have been given 1 million planning permissions in the last ten years
which still have not been built out - so a focus should be given to rectifying that
first. Local communities will feel aggrieved if they are required to surrender more
land for development when existing planning permissions have not been
delivered.

NALC is calling on the MHCLG to establish a housing delivery test focused on
developers which requires them to build out sites for which they have planning
permission - rather than allowing a punitive system which punishes local authority
areas for not meeting either artificially high housing delivery numbers (or their
five-year housing land supply if this measure is in fact retained) and which forces
them to accept even more development.

We doubt that the government will be able to deliver on its commitment in the
White Paper to build 337,000 new homes. The government should revise its
aspirations to ensure they are based on the latest ONS population figures. We
would point out that since 2014 ONS household projections have declined
significantly whilst the government’s target has escalated. We concur that more
homes are needed and that there is a dire shortage of affordable homes but we
cannot support the government’s contention that the country requires 300,000
homes plus every year.

2. In the stock element of the baseline, do you agree that 0.5% of existing stock
for the standard method is appropriate? If not, please explain why.

No. There are undoubtedly issues around both the baselines and the headline
figure. For instance, a statement in paragraph 20 maintains that diverse housing
needs are taken into account. But it is not possible to find a basis for this
statement. Meanwhile, the headline figure (of 300,000 or 337,000) appears to
NALC to be more or less a fixed entity, despite the fact that the ONS population
figures have declined since 2014 and irrespective of future variations in population
predictions or any other relevant factors which may emerge. With all the
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variables that actually exist, it would be very difficult to support any standard
methodology but it is not possible to support this one which does not withstand
serious scrutiny.

The figure of 300,000 houses per year nationally is approximately 1.2% of national
stock. Consequently, many areas would have to contribute well in excess of 0.5%.
Also, the proposed new methodology does not only fail to focus development on

urban areas but directs it to areas which are less sustainable and where housing is
more expensive.

We also think that the requirement in the National Planning Policy Framework
(NPPF) for a five year land supply for housing - needs to be amended and
clarified in a way which prevents developers riding roughshod over Local Plans,
contrary to the wishes of local communities, endorsed planning policies and
emerging and ‘made’ Neighbourhood Plans. We agree with the Kent Association
of Local Councils that the government should amend the 300,000 target for new
dwellings as ONS population figures become available. Housing allocation across
authorities is fundamental and should be agreed regionally for that reason.

3. Do you agree that using the workplace-based median house price to median
earnings ratio from the most recent year for which data is available to adjust the
standard method’s baseline is appropriate? If not, please explain why.

No, on balance. The idea of trying to second guess how the economy will react in
future, particularly after COVID 19, is deeply flawed, as old methods of housing
need assessment will go out of the window with more and more people working
from home. We would like the government to reverse the negative impact on the
availability of affordable social housing caused by factors such as the reduced
contribution to Housing Associations and a failure to make use of empty
properties that could be used for housing for local people.

4. Do you agree that incorporating an adjustment for the change of affordability
over 10 years is a positive way to look at whether affordability has improved? If
nhot, please explain why.

No. See position in response to Q.3. Also, local councils (e.g. Newport Pagnell)
are telling us that such approaches may not last forever as it is not possible to
predict yet what the impacts on house building from COVID 19 will be. We see
this as an attempt to smooth calculation using trends, but we have the same
concerns as for question 3. In our view, the proposed methodology would do
little to address affordability. It merely places a lot of pressure on high value
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areas where developers would restrict their build-out rates in order to keep
property values high. The demand for affordable housing would not be met.

5. Do you agree that affordability is given an appropriate weighting within the
standard method? If not, please explain why.

No. NALC supports the linking of housing need calculations to affordability but it
is unable to concur with any of these three propositions or with the proposition
that the housing figures which emanate from the proposed new methodology
should become mandatory. The affordability formula put forward has the effect
of directing the biggest increase in housing numbers to areas of high demand and
high housing prices. Whilst this might improve the amount of land that is made
available, it will not improve the delivery of housing.

Builders will not build out at a rate which would affect the prices they can achieve.
(Oliver Letwin’s 2018 review of build out rates explained that builders work to a



